
 
 

Minutes of the Quarterly Board of Regents Meeting and Committee Meetings 

Murray State University 

June 9, 2017 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Board of Regents (BOR) of Murray State University (MSU) met on Friday, June 9, 2017, in 

Quarterly and Committee Session in the Jesse Stuart Room in Pogue Library on the main campus 

of Murray State University.  Chair Stephen Williams called the meeting to order at 8 a.m. and 

welcomed those present. 

 

The roll was called and the following members were present:  Walter Bumphus, Clinton Combs, 

Katherine Farmer, Sharon Green, Susan Guess, Daniel Kemp, Lisa Rudolph, Phil Schooley, 



 
 

represent their constituencies with superior fervor and the Phi Kappa Phi leadership felt these 

two individuals should be honored with this particular award.  Dr. Shemberger mailed an 

invitation to join Phi Kappa Phi to Regent Susan Guess and followed up via email.  This 

particular Regent responded to Dr. Shemberg



 
 

vulnerabilities.  Vulnerability 



 
 

they can view it on security cameras.  A botnet of those DVRs generated enough traffic to take down 

the blogger’s entire website.  It was more than ten times the volume than would be required to take 



 
 

were released but an analysis was undertaken to determine whether particular departments were more 

susceptible to phishing to determine where to focus even greater training efforts.  Information 

Systems will continue to conduct similar exercises and view any results as an educational 

opportunity. 

 Ongoing initiatives include strengthening all authentication methods because this is one of the best 

ways to protect electronic devices.  The bad guys want usernames and passwords because this gives 

them the keys to the kingdom by providing access to highly sensitive and confidential information.  

Two-factor authentication is one of the best ways to strengthen authentication.  In this case the 

individuals must have something other than just the username and password in order to gain access to 

an account.  There must be two out of three things – something you are, something you know and 

something you have.  The username and password are things an individual knows.  The most 

common two-factor authentication is something the user has as the additional factor – such as a 

special code that is sent via text to the user in order to access an account.  An effort is being made to 

roll out two-factor authentication in as many facets of the University as possible.  All were 

encouraged to utilize two-factor or multi-factor authentication for the critical systems which they can 

access.  It can be a bit inconvenient to use but is extremely good when it comes to security.  If the bad 

guys get the username and password but don’t have the additional required information they will not 

be able to access an account.  Two-factor authentication is currently available for the University’s 

email system because Murray State is a Google apps school.  Individuals were encouraged to enable 

this feature for their email and Information Systems will continue to work to make this feature 



 
 

Yesterday afternoon the University of Louisville (UofL) released results of a long-awaited 

forensic audit of its Foundation.  The 135-page document was produced by an external firm and 

the audit was directe



 
 

 Organizational changes which will be effective July 1 include the Institute of International Studies, 

which includes the recruitment of international students and the English as a Second Language 



 
 

 A quote in Thomas Friedman’s most recent book is very important – “The notion that you can go to 

college for four years and then spend that knowledge for the next 30 years is over.  If you want to be a 

lifelong employee anywhere today you must be a lifelong learner.”  In terms of the University’s 

curriculum and opportunities for attracting new students and how to position the institution as a 

university of excellence, all must remember that it is not about just imparting knowledge, it is about 

imparting the thought process of being lifelong learners.  Murray State has been doing this for many 

years but consideration must be given to how this can become a fundamental component of all 

disciplines – that is the mission before the institution.  Efforts must continue to position the 

University as new ideas are developed, strengthen existing programs and make decisions on resources 

with the knowledge that the models of higher education – and that for all businesses – are changing 

rapidly.  Higher education ten years ago considered online programs to be revolutionary.  Now there 

are companies offering online courses to 10,000 students at one time.  That represents the competition 

universities are facing.  All need to be thinking about this and how to use the University’s own data to 

drive new decisions and ideas.  All must also realize that careers are evolving every two years, 

especially with the doubling of information.  Careers for freshmen entering next Fall have yet to be 

invented so the University must ensure it is nimble and can prepare students to be flexible. 

 The goals outlined in the Strategic Plan afford the opportunity and space to utilize creative 

approaches and the foundations exist for the University to take calculated risks and be innovative.  

Faculty and staff stand ready to lead the institution in these various new directions.  Due to the 

excellent faculty and staff, outstanding Deans, cadre of Vice Presidents and leadership in shared 

governance units, Dr. Davies is actually very excited about the next five years and what the 

University will be able to accomplish.  He had the opportunity to be in New York last week among 75 

other University Presidents.  Many of those Presidents are despondent and in despair and see the old 

models going away and fear that higher education will cease to exist in its current form.  While the 





 
 

the $17 million will decrease to slightly less than $9 million this year.  These numbers are similar to 

the University’s position in this area in the prior two years. 

 The Statement of Education and General Fund was presented and represents the fund out of 

which the University operates.  Education and General net assets are $52 million and will 

cover the daily operations of the institution.  Information was provided on revenues, 

expenditures and changes, without pension numbers, and then with the pension adjustment 

that is being made for the current year to show where the University stands with those 

pension adjustments.  As of March 31, the University has $4.5 million of added expenditures 

(estimated in the financial statements) for a year-end pension adjustment.  Last year this 

figure was approximately $11 million.  This represents what the pension system instructs the 

University to book for the year.  At this stage the University is estimating the figure will be 

$4.5 million but that number will most likely increase.  The University’s increase in net 

position – with pension adjustments – is $23.3 million.  The majority of this will be used up 

during the remainder of the year to pay the University’s bills. 

 In terms of revenues, actual percentage to budget is 76 percent.  This means the University 

has generated 76 percent of its revenue budget.  Last year at this time the University had 

generated 75 percent of its revenues to budget.  In terms of expenditures, actual percentage to 

budget is 59 percent which is essentially the same position as last year at this time.  This 

reveals that there are no large surprises and nothing out of the ordinary or significant is 

occurring outside of what has been budgeted for fiscal year 2017. 

 Auxiliary enterprises represent the University’s business units.  At this point auxiliaries are 

up $6.3 million and this represents the change.  This figure is slightly more than $1 million 

less than last year, primarily due to challenges with housing occupancy and increased food 

costs in dining operations.  The University is not as well off in terms of auxiliaries as last 





 
 

Constituency Regent Reports, received 

 

Faculty Regent 

 

Ms. Farmer thanked WKMS for a wonderful evening last night during the “WKMS Grand 

Supper Club” event celebrating student journalism.  The Lecture which followed was presented 







 
 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the proposed Mission Statement to replace the Current Mission Statement, 

effective June 9, 2017, as outlined below: 

 

Current Mission Statement 

 

Murray State University serves as a nationally-recognized residential comprehensive university, 

with a strong extended campus and online presence, offering high-quality associate, 

baccalaureate, masters, specialist and doctorate degrees.  Academic programs are offered in the 

core areas of arts and sciences, agriculture, business, health and human services, teacher 

education, communications, engineering and applied technologies and nursing.  Teaching, 

research and service excellence are core values and guiding principles that promote economic 

development and the well-being of the citizens of the Commonwealth of Kentucky and the 

region.  

 

Murray State University places a high premium on academic outreach, collaborative 

relationships with alumni, the public schools, business and industry, governmental agencies and 

other colleges and universities at home and abroad.  Murray State University prepares graduates 

to function in a culturally diverse, technologically-oriented society and increasingly 

interdependent world.  The University is committed to international education as an integral 

dimension of the University experience.  

 

Murray State University emphasizes student-centered learning and educational experiences that 

include first-year experience, the Honors College, internships, study-abroad programs, service 

learning, research and creative projects, residential colleges and student organizations.  

In sum, Murray State University fosters an exciting and challenging learning environment. 

 

Proposed Mission Statement 

 

Murray State University places our highest priority on student learning and excellent teaching, 

blending the range of educational opportunities often experienced at research institutions with 

the nurturing student-teacher interactions usually found at smaller universities.  We offer 

relevant undergraduate and graduate degree programs with core studies in the liberal arts and 

sciences, leading to degrees from certificates to advanced practice doctorates that prepare 

students for success.  Through effective and creative teaching, the opportunity to apply 

knowledge and skills to real-world situations and academic and student support services, our 

quality faculty and staff foster student growth in knowledge, critical inquiry and innovative 

thinking.  As a public comprehensive university dedicated to diversity, global awareness and 

intellectual curiosity, we actively engage students, faculty, staff and the community in 

collaborative scholarship, creative activity and research.  We invest in our communities through 

thoughtful public service in our 18-county service region and beyond.  Our uniqueness arises 

from our combination of academic excellence, welcoming atmosphere and dedication to student 

success through mentored, real-world learning opportunities in an open-minded and supportive 

learning environment. 

 

Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Dr. Davies expressed appreciation to Mr. Wooldridge and asked him to also express gratitude to 

members of the work group. 

 

Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee 

 

Lisa Rudolph – Chair 

Walter Bumphus 

Clinton Combs 

Katherine Farmer 

Sharon Green 

 

Mrs. Rudolph called the Enrollment Management and Student Success Committee to order at 

11:38 a.m. and reported all members were present. 

 



 
 

Spring 2017 Final Enrollment and Preliminary Fall 2017 New Freshmen and Transfer 

Student Outlook Report (For Information Only), received 

 

Mr. Dietz reported the following: 
 



 
 

based on their aptitude 



 
 

the Retention Office.  This work truly represents a team effort.  The most recent report 

revealed there are approximately 1,200 undergraduate students who have not registered but 

are eligible to register and 853 have no holds on their myGate account.  Work is being 

undertaken with these individuals to determine why they have not registered.  As of June 5, 

the number had been reduced to 959 students and progress continues to have these 

individuals register.  The graduate group has been reduced to 459 students who have not 

registered. 
 Moving forward, consideration is being given to involving graduate students with the MAPWorks 

program.  There are two groups upon which particular focus is being placed.  The first is “Other 

Freshmen,” which represents the highest risk group, and efforts are geared toward working with these 

individuals to determine what is keeping them from moving forward.  The sophomore year is one 

many schools are analyzing to determine what these students need.  Many times a great deal of 

emphasis is placed on a student’s freshman year.  By the time a student reaches the junior or senior 

year they are into their major and many times the sophomore year represents a “forgotten” year.  

Specific strategies are being developed to address the sophomore student. 

 With assistance provided by University Advancement, the Parent and Family website has been 

revamped which will hopefully result in more involvement from parents and family members not 

only in terms of recruitment but also retention.  These individuals can provide valuable assistance in 

helping their student remain focused on graduation. 

 Peggy Whaley, Assistant Director of Retention, has done a fantastic job coordinating the majority of 

retention efforts.  She is putting together a group of representatives from Academic Affairs and 

Student Affairs to essentially review policies and procedures to ensure they are not impeding 

registration, persistence or retention.  A determination will be made as to whether policies should be 

retained, whether they need to be revised or if they are still needed. 

 Work continues to enhance the first year Transitions course which is a fundamental class all entering 

students must take to help prepare them to be successful in college.  Potential ways to enhance and 

make the course more beneficial are continually reviewed. 

 A Staff Mentoring Program has been implemented and will 



 
 

Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee 

 

Walter Bumphus – Chair 

Katherine Farmer 

Susan Guess 

Lisa Rudolph 



 
 

 Mickey Miller   Arthur J. Bauernfeind College of Business 

 Rebecca Penderbaum  College of Education and Human Services 

 Andrew Black   College of Humanities and Fine Arts  

 Matthew Crider  College of Humanities and Fine Arts  

 Traci Byrd   Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and 

  Technology 

 Christopher Trzepacz  Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and  

      Technology  

 Michelle Santiago  Hutson School of Agriculture 

 

Ms. Farmer seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Board of Regents Teaching Excellence Awards, approved 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Dr. Bumphus moved 

that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve 

Board of Regents Teaching Excellence Awards for the following faculty for 2017: 

 

 Mickey Miller   Arthur J. Bauernfeind College of Business 

 Rebecca Penderbaum  College of Education and Human Services 

 Andrew Black   College of Humanities and Fine Arts  

 Matthew Crider  College of Humanities and Fine Arts  

 Traci Byrd   Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and 

  Technology 

 Christopher Trzepacz  Jesse D. Jones College of Science, Engineering and  

      Technology  

 Michelle Santiago  Hutson School of Agriculture 

 

Mrs. Rudolph seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Bumphus, yes; 

Mr. Combs, yes; Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mrs. 

Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Departmental Merger:  Department of Modern Languages and Department of Theatre to 

Department of Global Languages and Theatre Arts, approved 

 

Dr. Duncan reported that the Modern Languages and Theatre departments are each relatively 

small but extremely strong and are comprised of excellent faculty and staff.  As part of the 

budget review process one year ago, consideration was given to streamlining operations and at 

that time the current Chair of Modern Languages announced her retirement.  It made sense to 

take these two small but very strong departments and merge them together to save on 

administrative costs and allow the faculty and staff to build partnerships.  At first these two areas 

were thought to be quite different but once the faculty and staff started planning and working 

together on this merger this led to the emergence of creative ideas on how to grow and create 

new offerings for students. 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Ms. Farmer moved 

that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve 

the merger of two departments within the College of Humanities and Fine Arts.  The Department 



 
 

2016-17 Academic Program/Certificate Deletions, approved 

 

Dr. Duncan reported that a proposal is being made to remove the Master of Science in Nursing 

from the University’s program offerings.  This action is being taken as part of the creation of the 

Doctor of Nursing Practice (DNP).  Current resources prohibit the University from being able to 

offer both the doctorate and master’s degree and for this reason the doctorate program has been 

structured so that immediately upon graduation with a Bachelor’s degree in nursing students can 

enter into the DNP program and begin working toward earning the doctorate degree.  This action 

represents streamlining the program and will not interfere with students who desire to move 

forward once they complete the Bachelor’s degree in nursing. 

 

For the second proposal, Dr. Duncan indicated that on the surface it appears as though the 

University is eliminating a great program but what is actually happening with the Bachelor of 

Arts/Bachelor of Science in Recreation and Leisure Services is faculty are joining with their 

colleagues to expand a current program.  Faculty and staff in Recreation and Leisure Services are 

working with the Nonprofit Leadership Studies Program (NLS) to expand that program.  This 

will enable more recreation and therapeutic recreation programs to be offered to students under 

the NLS program.  This will help students working toward an exercise science degree to learn to 

work within the nonprofit sector.  These students will obtain leadership, management and 

fundraising skills they would not necessarily have been able to learn in the past under the 

completely separate program.  Opportunities for students interested in recreation are not being 

removed or eliminated and merging them both into the Nonprofit Leadership Studies Program 

will make for a richer degree program for those students interested in exercise science. 

 

Dr. Duncan reported that the Certificate in Professional Telecommunications Systems 

Management was created a few years ago.  Despite best efforts to market the certificate, students 

have not responded with a desire to earn the certificate.  Instead, the handful of students who 

started the certificate program actually moved into the degree program.  The deletion of the 

Certificate in Professional Telecommunications Systems Management is being proposed for 

deletion due to lack of student interest. 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Ms. Farmer moved 

that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve 

the deletion of the two academic programs and one certificate as outlined below: 

 

 Master of Science in Nursing 

 Bachelor of Arts/Bachelor of Science in Recreation and Leisure Services 

 Certificate in Professional Telecommunications Systems Management 

 

Mrs. Guess seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Full Board Action – 2016-17 Academic Program/Certificate Deletions, approved 

 

On behalf of the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee, Dr. Bumphus moved 

that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University, approve 

the deletion of the two academic programs and one certificate as outlined below: 

 

 Master of Science in Nursing 

 Bachelor of Arts/Bachelor of Science in Recreation and Leisure Services 

 Certificate in Professional Telecommunications Systems Management 

 

Mr. Kemp seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Academic Centers Creation Reports (For Information Only), received 

 

Center for Letters, Arts and Social Sciences 

 

Staci Stone, Interim Dean of the College of Humanities and Fine Arts, reported that a proposal 

for the creation of the Center for Letters, Arts and Social Sciences has been under development 

for two years.  Appreciation was expressed to faculty members who participated on a Task Force 

led by Jeff Osborne, Professor of English and Philosophy but comprised of representatives from 

every department within the college.  The idea for the proposed Center rises from faculty who 



 
 

genuinely care about Murray State students, especially those who are passionate about and 

talented in the humanities, arts and social sciences.  The Center will represent an administrative 

structure for a variety of programming and curriculum offerings that are being developed to 

support prospective and current Murray State students.  The desire is to help students feel 

confident about their choice of a major in the arts and humanities and ability to present to 

potential employers.  The experiences and skills gained from such coursework are highly valued 

by employers.  It is important for students to understand the value of arts and humanities, as well 

as the social sciences. 

 

When Dr. Stone meets with the parents of prospective students their questions reveal a real 

concern that their child has chosen to major in the humanities or arts.  The work of the Center 

will help alleviate such concerns and perhaps stress to passionate and talented students that the 

University supports them in their choice.  As Regent Kemp, who majored in English and History 

with a minor in Political Science and Regent Farmer who earned the undergraduate degree in 

English know, the humanities, arts and social sciences are the foundation of their success.  

Statistics which support this statement were included in the eBoard book and indicate students 

with such majors are successful and do well on graduate admission tests (GMAT, LSAT and 

GRE).  These students develop evergreen skills which help them easily move from position to 

position and be flexible, innovative and creative learners.  Additional information was provided 

on career options for humanities majors.   

 

The heart of the Center is the class experience which is a team-taught interdisciplinary sequence 

of courses delivered to a cohort of 18 students.  There is a desire to pilot the class experience for 

three years, moving two cohorts through while assessing success.  Class activities include a 

lecture performance series, recruitment, attention to building relationships among stakeholders 

and public humanities programming.  It is believed the Center will help recruit at least 18 

students per year and even more as its reputation is established.  The Center will provide an 

increased number of students and more options within the Honors College which should help the 

Center recruit even more students – especially Governor’s School for the Arts participants and 

Governor’s Scholars.  The other main objective for the Center is to provide students with the 

support they need to understand that the humanities, arts and social sciences are needed and 

valued.  It is believed the Center will strengthen Murray State’s student-centeredness, especially 



 
 

visual arts programs.  The University is currently not attracting as many of these students 

although it outperforms a lot of the other institutions in these areas.  Confirmation was provided 

that the Center will provide programming on pathways to careers for these students.   

 

Dr. Stone also confirmed that communication is ongoing with the new Director for Career 

Services to develop initial ideas of how to achieve this goal.  Some of the final coursework 

within this new core would focus on pathways to careers as well.  Dr. Duncan added that the core 

set of courses will not interfere with the non-humanities requirements for general education or 

University Studies majors.  The core has been very carefully designed so that it will not interfere 

in any way with any other area on campus or any other part of a student’s University Studies 

education.  Confirmation was provided that among other universities in Kentucky – and perhaps 

even throughout the country – the Center will be unique to Murray State.  No other program has 

been designed like the Center for Letters, Arts and Social Sciences.   

 

Regent Combs commended all for their work on this initiative because many universities are 

losing focus in terms of the importance of the humanities, particularly since there is currently a 

major focus being placed on STEM+H fields.  Dr. Stone reported that the Center will help 

support STEM+H programming because the national accrediting body for engineering has 

indicated the new engineering field in 2020 will not only be about math and science but also 

students who have an understanding of philosophy, ethics, humanities and creative arts. 

 

Dr. Bumphus reported that nationally enrollment in the humanities is declining and universities 

are looking for different ways to reverse this trend and this appears to be a wonderful way to 

accomplish this objective.  Chair Williams echoed this statement and indicated the initiative 

represents an exciting pilot project.  It takes innovative projects such as this for the University to 

be successful in the future.  The willingness to be innovative and take some risks is what higher 

education is about and all were congratulated for their efforts. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Murray State University Local Government Service Center 

 

Dr. Duncan reported that the Local Government Service Center will likely be presented to the 

Board for approval at the Quarterly Meeting in August.  This initiative is also being proposed by 

the College of Humanities and Fine Arts.  The idea originated from a strategic planning proposal 

and grew from within the college to help the University reach its Strategic Plan goals. 

 

Dr. Stone reported that the initiative pertaining to the Local Government Service Center was 

developed to help meet strategic planning goals specifically with regard to experiential learning 

and scholarly and creative activity.  The idea is for the Department of Political Science and 

Sociology to launch the Center to collaborate with and provide services for government offices 

in the region.  One of these services will include data analysis.  Western Kentucky University has 

a similar office and they are collecting data and housing it but are not undertaking any analysis.  

The Murray State Center will be different in that the plan is to provide an analysis of the data and 

this work will be undertaken with graduate students.  There are already two graduate 

assistantships within the department and these students will work within the Center under the 

supervision of the Director who will be a faculty member.  This idea also arose as a result of the 

request for revenue-generating initiatives.  The hope is that as the Center is established and 

grows it will generate sufficient revenue to add graduate assistantships which will provide for 

additional experiential learning opportunities.  Dr. Duncan added that the Center would be 

targeted at the local area development district offices and other governmental agencies within the 

University’s 18-county service region.  Services would also be offered in the surrounding 

communities.  Data analysis today is quite sophisticated and not every community is able to 

perform the level of detailed analyses the Murray State Center will be able to offer. 

 



 
 

work.  It is suspected that Murray State could have performed this work at a significant cost 

savings.  The Kentucky League of Cities and the Kentucky Association of Counties are also very 

active in this area in terms of training and analysis and would represent to some degree 

competitors with the University.  He can see the potential for the Center and the great 

experiential learning experiences it can provide for Murray State students. 

 

Dr. Davies indicated the Deans have been asked to identify new ideas to increase enrollment, 

find revenue sources to help grow programs and identify innovative ways to create unique niches 

for Murray State within its core of competencies and efficiencies.  He thanked Dr. Stone for her 

leadership in this regard, as well as in her role as Interim Dean of the college, a challenge which 

she has handled with grace and compassion.  Work will continue to establish goals for these two 

Centers and identifying ways to ensure they can be sustainable will be a key focus of this work.  

Provost Arant and Dean-select David Balthrop are both supportive of these initiatives. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Academic Administrative Appointments Report (For Information Only), received 

 

Dr. Duncan reported the following appointments for academic administrative positions approved 

for the 2017-18 fiscal year:  

 Arthur J. Bauernfeind College of Business – Dr. Joy Humphreys (Assistant Dean) 



 
 

saved but between the environmental clean-up cost which would exceed $250,000, the structural 

analysis of the HVAC system, other systems and the structure itself it was determined the 

building is 



 
 

 

Disposition of Structure – Duncan House (Building #0505), approved 

 

Mr. Burdette reported that last Saturday he and Dr. Jackson visited with Bill Duncan in 

Hopkinsville.  He is the son of the former owners of the Duncan House whi







 
 

Budget priorities were approved by the Board at the February Quarterly Meeting and relate to 

people, places, programs and creating revenues to offset declining state appropriations and also 

fund programs at the appropriate level.  People involves faculty and staff as well as students.  

Places includes the physical nature of facilities and programs and the University’s academic 

offerings and other initiatives provided to students to create an exceptional learning environment.   

 

Exhibit A included with the fiscal year 2018 (FY18) budget contained information regarding the 

reduction in revenues being projected for 2017-18 for the University.  These include a decline in 

FY17 enrollment, gross tuition and mandatory fees ($6,846,630); discount savings of 

approximately 37 percent on the revenue shortfall (-$2,285,073); added discounts for hours 

above 15 ($833,000) and schedule change fees ($5,000) and result in a total reduction in 

revenues of $5,399,557.  Increases in expenditures include salaries with a 1 percent across-the-

board cost-of-living (COLA) increase ($563,948), non-exempt compensation adjustment 

($240,626), faculty promotions ($102,000) and faculty and staff awards ($15,000).  Other fringe 

benefits related to these items include retirement ($102,155), FICA ($39,288), health insurance 

employee plan choices for 2017 ($381,450) and other fringes ($9,439).  The University’s most 

important assets are its people and this is why a Compensation Study is currently underway but 

this will also have a fiscal impact in subsequent years.  Appropriate salary levels are essential to 

being able to recruit and retain employees.  The non-exempt compensation adjustment was 

started last year and has a direct impact on the lowest paid employees.  The goal is to raise the 

hourly rate for these individuals to $10.10 per hour.  Employees receiving the compensation 

adjustment may or may not receive the 1 percent COLA increase depending on their overall 

salary level.  This work also involves ensuring 



 
 



 
 

Full Board Action – 2017-18 University Summary Budget with Executive Summary and 

Salary Roster, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the 2017-18 University Summary 

Budget with Executive Summary and Salary Roster.  Dr. Bumphus seconded and the roll was 

called with the following voting:  Dr. Bumphus, yes; Mr. Combs, yes; Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. 

Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. 

Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachments #4, #5 and #6) 

 

Projects Approved by the Board Chair, designated funding

 



 
 

Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that the Delegation of Authority Item #11 stipulates that the Board 

“…approve all Personal Services Contracts totaling more than $50,000.  The Board will be 

notified of all Personal Services Contracts between $10,000 and $50,000 before they are 

submitted to the Legislative Research Commission.  Upon review, individual Board members 

may request that these be held for approval at the next Board meeting.”  One project is being 

brought forward for approval and relates to Phonathon Management Services within the 

Development operation to help increase annual funds during the Capital Campaign.  Dr. King 

provided confirmation that the $120,000 being requested for this project is for a one-year annual 

contract with the opportunity to renew if results are satisfactory.  The Phonathon represents a 

major component of the University’s annual fund and it is projected there will be a revenue gain 

of $285,000.  The Phonathon program helps identify leads for potential major gifts.  Students 

will still be utilized for the Phonathon but a firm will help the University hire and train those 

students and help establish a training program that can be used in the future.  The particular 

company to be utilized is well known across the country for their success in Phonathon 

programming.  Confirmation was provided that the $120,000 expense includes student wages, 

training, equipment upgrades and necessary software that the University is currently paying but 

through a number of other vendors – not just one. 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Combs moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the contracts as provided per 

requirements of the Delegation of Authority (Item #11).  Ms. Farmer seconded and the motion 

carried. 

 

Full Board Action – Personal Services Contracts, approved 

 

On behalf of the Finance Committee, Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the 

recommendation of the President of the University, approve the contracts as listed on the 

attached document per requirements of the Delegation of Authority (Item #11).  Mr. Combs 

seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Bumphus, yes; Mr. Combs, yes; 

Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. 

Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #9) 

 

Personal Services Contracts – Schedule of Expenditures (For Information Only), received 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that a listing of Personal Services Contracts – Schedule of Expenditures 

was provided in the eBoard book and represents those contracts greater than $10,000 and price 

contracts for personal services that have been approved by the State Government Contract 

Review Committee. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Adjournment 

 

The Buildings and Grounds Committee adjourned at 3:13 p.m. 

 

Legislative and Economic Development Committee 

 

Jerry Rhoads – Chair 

Daniel Kemp 

Lisa Rudolph 

Jenny Sewell 

Stephen Williams 

 

In the absence of Mr. Rhoads, Mrs. Sewell called the Legislative and Economic Development 

Committee to order at 3:14 p.m. and reported all other members were present. 

 

  



 
 

Legislative and Economic Development Update (For Information Only), received 

 

Jordan Smith, Director for Governmental Relations, reported that the 2017 Legislative Session 

formally ended on March 30, 2017, and there were no major surprises for higher education 

during the final month.  The major higher education bills signed into law by the Governor 

include Senate Bill 107 (sponsored by Senator Robert Stivers) which relates to gubernatorial 

appointments and declaring an emergency.  Senate Bill 153 was sponsored by Senators David 

Givens and Mike Wilson and is an act relating to postsecondary funding, making an 

appropriation therefore and declaring an emergency (Performance Funding Bill).  House Bill 206 

(Representative John Carney) is an act related to the Dual Credit Scholarship Program, making 



 
 

Naming Opportunities, approved 

 

Dell Computer Systems Laboratory – Engineering and Physics Building 



 
 

Springer Hall II 

 

On behalf of the Marketing and Community Engagement Committee, Mrs. Guess moved that the 

Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the University and the 

Committee on Naming of Campus Facilities, Programs and Activities, approve renaming Old 



 
 

to determine how to identify additional funding and a partner to help bring a Presidential Lecturer to 

campus.  An offer is currently out to a potential partner with two different options – a five-year 

annual commitment or a ten-year endowment.  Both of these options would include sponsorship and 

naming opportunities. 

 The Honors College represents a priority for the University and will require additional scholarship 

and program support.  Lucy Love serves as the Development Officer for the College of Humanities 

and Fine Arts and the Honors College.  Most Murray State Development Officers serve as a liaison 

for at least two academic areas.  An Honors College Alumni Advisory Board has also been 

established.  The 30th anniversary of the Honors College was celebrated in April and giving is up in 

this area by 270 percent over last year.  To date, over $30,000 has been raised for scholarships and 

programming for the Honors College. 

 During All Campus Sing this year a crowdfunding campaign – All Campus Give – was conducted and 

was designed to increase alumni giving and participation rates.  Participation rates are critical to US 

News and World Report and other national rankings which consider the percentage of undergraduate 

alumni who give back to their institution, making participation rates a critical component of those 



 
 

 Another measure is to increase the number of transfer students but for FY16 there were 856 transfer 

students enrolled which actually represents a decrease of ten students from FY15.  Maria Rosa, 

Director of the Transfer Center, and staff are working diligently with an outside consultant to help 

with this endeavor. 

 An additional measure is to increase the number of student scholarly projects.  Currently there are 

1,121 projects being mentored by faculty, representing 70 percent of the goal. 

 A Dashboard outlining progress on the University’s strategic priorities was provided in the eBoard 

book and includes a status update on the various measures.  Implementation of the new tuition model 

has been accomplished and the Economic Impact Study has been conducted.  These initiatives will 

not be included on the Dashboard in the future because they have already been achieved.  Deferred 

maintenance will remain on the Dashboard because it represents an ongoing initiative. 

 The Strategic Plan approved by the Board in June 2015 included a schedule which indicated a 

recalibration would occur next year.  With the Board’s ascension, the team is currently working on a 

reassessment.  The reason this is being undertaken is because the University is already involved with 

the new performance funding requirements and all must be mindful there are 63 initiatives in that 

category.  The Vice Presidents, facilitators and the entire University have been asked to go through an 

extensive rubric to determine what must be kept, eliminated or changed.  If measures are included 

that are not moving the institution forward toward meeting student needs and performance funding 

requirements, they must be reconsidered.  This year the team, initiative Chairs in particular, will meet 

more frequently to be able to present to the Board tailored information which means the targeted 

Strategic Plan and the full Strategic Plan may be different.  This information will likely be presented 

during the Board Advance in August. 

 The Racer Connection that Dr. Robertson highlighted represents a mentoring program to provide help 

to students and assist with recruitment, retention and graduation rates.  Ellen Dale, Director of 

Accounting and Financial Services; Wendy Cain, Bursar; Peggy Whaley, Assistant Director of 

Retention; Fred Dietz, Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management and Dr. Fister have 

served on a Steering Committee to make this initiative work.  This has involved assistance from a 

community of staff members and all were thanked for their time and efforts in this regard. 

 

Chair Williams indicated developing a Strategic Plan that lends itself to measurement and having 

progress reported with transparency is extraordinary and exceptional.  Appreciation was 

expressed to Dr. Fister for a terrific job with this undertaking. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Health Services Review Update (For Information Only), received 

 



 
 

additional vendors expressed interest but could not attend the meeting and are interested in 

responding to an RFP when presented. 

 The purpose of the informational meeting was to discuss the possibility of the University partnering 

with an outside resource.  The administration wanted to have an exchange of ideas with these vendors 

to determine what kind of information they would need from the University to respond and show 

interest in providing health services on campus.  At that meeting the University’s minimum 

expectations were shared which included the scope of care, with a primary focus on students; 

maintaining an operation on campus; the importance of having 24-hour coverage, particularly with 

triaging for after-hours service; providing some laboratory services; being compliant with HIPAA; 

providing experiential learning opportunities for students; retaining current staff within Health 

Services for at least one year and hopefully continuing to be able to service faculty and staff.   These 

were presented as minimum expectations for health services to be provided by an outside vendor.  

Census information was also provided to the vendors such as the number of visits by faculty, staff and 

students and the types of services typically provided to these populations. 

 The vendors did have a number of questions and those were answered.  The meeting concluded with a 

tour of the Health Services facility so they could see the current operation.  Based on the questions 

and comments made, it is apparent that a number of these vendors would be interested if the 

University submitted 



 
 

 

Athletic Contract – Head Women’s Basketball Coach Appointment – Rechelle Turner 

 

Dr. Davies reported that a four-year contract, with a one-year rollover option, is being 

recommended for Rechelle Turner, Head Women’s Basketball Coach.  The contract contains the 

same conditions as that for the Head Men’s Basketball Coach.  The Board was reminded that 

Coaches do not receive COLA increases like other University employees. 

 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 



 
 

Mrs. Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve the amendment to the Contract of Employment for Director of Track and 

Field and Cross Country Jenny Sweiton at an annual salary of $48,530, effective July 1, 2017.  

Ms. Farmer seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Bumphus, yes; Mr. 

Combs, yes; Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, 

yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion carried. 

 

Internal Auditor Reappointment – Michelle Saxon 

 

Dr. Davies reported that the Internal Auditor works for the Board, through the President of the 

University.  Per the Delegation of Authority Item #14 the Board is responsible for the annual 

appointment of the University’s external auditors, its General Counsel and the Internal Auditor.  

Mrs. Saxon is an ideal Internal Auditor, does extremely good work and is diligent.  She has taken 

the Whistleblower process from non-existent to where it is today.  As part of this work, a culture 

of ethics and integrity has been created and her efforts have been essential to this process.  Mr. 

Kemp echoed the President’s comments and reported that for the two years he worked with Mrs. 

Saxon in his role as Chair of the Audit and Compliance Committee it is evident that she does an 

outstanding job in this critical position for the University. 

 

Mr. Kemp moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the reappointment of Mrs. Michelle Saxon as Internal Auditor for fiscal year 

2017-18 at an annual salary of $64,749 (includes 1 percent cost-of-living adjustment), effective 

July 1, 2017.  Ms. Farmer seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. 

Bumphus, yes; Mr. Combs, yes; Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, 

yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Mrs. Sewell, yes and Mr. Williams, yes.  The motion 

carried. 

 

General Counsel Reappointment – John Rall 

 

Dr. Davies reported that also in accordance with Delegation of Authority Item #14, the Board is 

responsible for the annual appointment of General Counsel.  The General Counsel works for the 

Board, through the President of the University, and Mr. Rall has served in this capacity since 

1997.  He is extremely diligent and thorough in his work and he provides very sound advice and 

wisdom.   

 

Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the reappointment of John Rall as General Counsel for fiscal year 2017-18 at 

an annual salary of $135,190 (includes 1 percent cost-of-living adjustment), effective July 1, 

2017.  Ms. Green seconded and the roll was called with the following voting:  Dr. Bumphus, yes; 

Mr. Combs, yes; Ms. Farmer, yes; Ms. Green, yes; Mrs. Guess, yes; Mr. Kemp, yes; Mrs. 

Rudolph, yes; 





 
 

Rhonda Ferguson   Dining and Racer Hospitality Services 03/29/2017 

Peggy Ford   Facilities Management   05/05/2017-07/31/2017 





 
 

 

Mr. Combs indicated that there has been a desire to streamline and modernize the Student 

Government Association Constitution so the organization is more transparent and inclusive.   

 

Mrs. Guess moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of the 

University, approve the changes to the Student Government Association Constituti



 
 

90 days.  An exempt employee required to work on a holiday may also be granted time off equal 

to the time worked.  Paying a holiday premium rate of 2.5 times the regular rate has been in 

accordance with Murray State’s current policy but is not mandated by federal wage and hour 

regulations.  The recommended policy change would allow non-exempt staff who are required to 

work on a holiday to be paid at the regular rate for the holiday and be compensated at the regular 

rate for actual hours worked, for a total holiday premium rate of two times the employee’s 

regular rate. 

 

Mrs. Rudolph moved that the Board of Regents, upon the recommendation of the President of 

the University, approve a revision to the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual – Policy IV-

D – Holidays to change the premium holiday rate for non-exempt staff from 2.5 times the regular 

rate of pay to 2 times the rate of pay, effective July 1, 2017.  It should be noted that the 

recommended policy revision does not impact either the number or type of holidays set forth in 

the current policy.  Mrs. Guess seconded and the motion carried. 

 

(See Attachment #16) 

 

Resolutions of Appreciation, approved 

 

Regent Jenny Sewell 

 

Dr. Davies read the following Resolution of Appreciation aloud: 

 

MURRAY STATE UNIVERSITY 

BOARD OF REGENTS 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 

 

JENNY SEWELL 

 

WHEREAS, Jenny Sewell was appointed by the Governor of Kentucky Stephen L. Beshear to 







 
 



 
 

The Secretary called the roll for nominations for Chair of the Board of Regents and Dr. Bumphus 

nominated Stephen A. Williams.  All other Regents passed.  It was indicated that there being 

only one nomination for Chair, Stephen A. Williams is elected Chair by majority consent, 

according to the Bylaws of the Murray State University Board of Regents. 

 

Mr. Williams thanked the Board for their confidence.  He is honored and humbled by the action 

of the Board today.  It is a pleasure and a privilege to serve as Chair of this Board and he looks 

forward to the things this great Board will do over the next year to advance Murray State 

University.  He appreciates the confidence of all and will do his best to earn that confidence. 

 

Chair Williams indicated the election for Vice Chair would be undertaken following the same 

procedure and opened the floor for nominations.  The Secretary called the roll for nominations 

for Vice Chair of the Board of Regents.  Dr. Bumphus nominated Mrs. Susan Guess.  All other 

Regents passed.  Chair Williams indicated there being onl



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


